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ABSTRACT

The book review is an important academic genre in part
because it is a medium for disseminating current knowledge
in a disciplinary field and because it can be a first
publication for novice scholars to join in the academic

community and to demonstrate their knowledge (Hyland 2000).
However, little work has attended to how this genre might
vary in rhetorical form and function across languages and
cultures in different academic contexts.

The purpose of

this study is to examine and compare book reviews in two

languages. Thai and English, in two academic disciplines,
history and economics, focusing on their overall structural

moves and politeness strategies.

This analysis may be

useful in showing how the texts reveal culturally-specific

and/or universal characteristics of the genre.

Thirty two

book reviews in two fields, sixteen in history and sixteen
in economics, written in Thai and English (eight in each
discipline) were randomly collected from Thai and US
academic journals in order to examine their moves and
politeness strategies.

The results show that the overall

organization of Thai and English book reviews in both
disciplines is similar.

However, differences across the

languages and disciplines are also revealed in the

iii

frequency and realization of different sub-functions of
each move.

One notable difference is that the Thai reviews

seem to be more personal and less formal than the English
reviews.

In terms of politeness strategies. Thai reviews

contain less criticism overall, although when criticism is
presented. Thai reviews, like English reviews, reflect a

variety of strategies for mitigating such criticism.

Applications of these findings can help both Thai and
English writers become aware of expectations for academic
book reviews in the two languages.
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CHAPTER ONE

LITERATURE REVIEW

The study of writing across cultures has received much

attention from researchers since Kaplan (1966) published
his well known article, "Cultural thought patterns in
Inter-Cultural Education," in which he claimed that when

composing in a second language, individuals may employ the
rhetorical structures of their first language.

He analyzed

texts written by ESL students from five background cultures

and presented a famous "doodles" diagram showing that
native English writers use a linear paragraph pattern
whereas writers from other cultures use different kinds of

patterns.

Kaplan's study implied that, by comparing texts

written in different languages, we can better understand
how cultures affect the way people write.

Several aspects of Kaplan's study, however, led to

criticisms.

First, the way Kaplan collected his data and

drew conclusions about rhetorics of foreign languages from
developmental writers was criticized because some

rhetorical "errors" from second language learners may not
be the result of negative transfer from their native
languages.

Instead, they may be the result of their

developmental stage in writing or incorrect hypotheses

about the target language (Hinds 1983).

Actually, some

academic scholars have even criticized the ways Kaplan
considered transfer from a first language a negative
influence on second language writing (Raimes 1991, cited in

Connor 1996).

According to Mohan and Lo (1985), in fact,

transfer from first language can be a positive influence.

They stated that the organization of expository prose and
the patterns of paragraph development presented in Chinese
composition textbooks seem to be similar to those found in

English.

Thus, Chinese writing patterns tend to help

Chinese students develop their English writing skills
rather than to interfere.

Kaplan's generalizations from his study have also been

criticized as unreasonable not only because he did not use
texts from professional writers, but also because he did

not consider how texts in different languages vary by
genre.

As Kubota (1997) has remarked, "language and

culture need to be viewed as dynamic rather than exotic and
static" (p. 462).

Similarly, Kubota (1997) has also

criticized Hinds (1983) for overgeneralizing about Japanese
writing following ki-sho-ten-ketsu style is a typical
pattern for all Japanese expository prose based on his

study of a single genre, a newspaper editorial column from
the Ashahi Shimbun.

Also, according to Connor (2003), some have viewed

Kaplan's study as "being ethnocentric and privileging the
writing of native English speakers" (p.223).
As Matalene (1985) asserted, studies in contrastive

rhetoric "need to be based on the examination of a variety
of discourse strategies in actual cultural context"
(p.790).

She stated that Kaplan's study was unsound since

"studies in contrastive rhetoric must be based upon an
understanding of the hierarchy of culture, language, and
rhetoric, and of their inevitable symbiosis" (p. 790).
In addition. Hinds (1983) pointed out that Kaplan
dismissed linguistic and cultural differences in writing
among different languages by including Chinese, Thai and

Korean in one group.

He noted that Kaplan's grouping was

problematic since these languages are different in the ways
of word order types and they are from various language
families as well.

Despite these criticisms, Kaplan's study led to many
subsequent studies comparing texts across languages,
including a number of Asian languages.

Addressing earlier

problems of Kaplan's work, many of these studies have

focused on specific languages rather than on grouping

dissimilar languages together.

Hinds (1983), for example,

studied Japanese expository prose from newspapers and
claimed that Japanese writers employ ki-shoo-ten-ketsu

organization, and that Western readers may have difficulty
following.

With respect to Japanese, Hinds (1987) also

asserted a new language typology of reader responsibility
and writer responsibility, by saying that "in some

languages, such as English, the person primarily
responsible for effective communication is the speaker,
while in other languages, such as, Japanese, the person

primarily for effective communication is the listener" (p.
143).

Other studies have analyzed Chinese rhetorical

patterns and compared them to those of English.

Matalene

(1985), as an English writing teacher in China, for

example, investigated her Chinese students' writing in

English and pointed out that "the usual Chinese response to
a literary text is to repeat it, not to paraphrase,
analyze, or interpret it" (p. 791).

She suggested that the

Chinese writing system, which consists of thousands of

different characters, is the underlying reason of
memorization, the main process of education.

In addition.

when western students are taught to be original and avoid

cliches in their writing, Chinese students seem to believe
that using old proverbs can make composition more vivid and
beautiful.

Wang (1994) also investigated Chinese writing

instruction from textbooks to see how it can cause negative
transfer for Chinese ESL students when writing in English,
He concluded that even though Chinese rhetoric includes

forms that are similar to English expository rhetoric, the

preferred Chinese forms are less popular in English.

He

found, for example, that while thesis statement can appear
in the introduction or conclusion in Chinese, Chinese

writers tend to prefer it in the conclusion whereas English
writers tend to prefer it in the introduction.
There have also been some contrastive rhetoric studies

on Thai writing.

For example, Bickner and Peyasantiwong

(1988) investigated the differences between the writing
styles of Thai and American high school students.

They

found that Thai writers wrote more formal, more impersonal,
and more abstract essays than American students.

Hinds

(1990) also studied the ways writers state thesis
statements in expository writing in Japanese, Korean,
Chinese, and Thai.

He found that the writing in these four

languages reflected "delayed introduction of purpose,"

which native English-speaking readers may view as a feature
of incoherent writing.

Recently, with the growing awareness of differences in
genres within language, there have also been cross-cultural
studies on writing in specific genres.

Particular

attention has been paid to genres written by academics,
such as letters of recommendation and research texts.

Bouton (1995), for example, investigated 130 letters of
reference, 65 from American referees and 65 from referees

from five Asian cultures.

He found that even though there

were many similarities in the two sets of texts, there were
also several differences in the structure, content, and

implicature employed in the letters.

For example, from his

data, American referees mentioned their own relationship to
the candidate and the respect that others seemed to feel
for the candidate in the body of letters more than

international referees did.

On the other hand,

international referees, mentioned the candidate's personal
traits more than American referees.

Also focusing on

letters of recommendation, Precht (1998) conducted a genrespecific study on letters from academics in the United

States, United Kingdom, Germany, and Eastern Europe, and
found differences in the organizational patterns and

methods of support across the cultures.

She noted that a

list of facts was normally used to support German and

British letters whereas a storytelling style was usually
found in American and Eastern European texts.

The research article is one of the most widely studied
academic genres in contrastive rhetoric and other research.

Recently, there have been a number of studies showing some
changes in research articles.

For examples, discourses

that have phenomenal or epistemic centers have replaced
author-centered discourse, references have increased in

number and have spread throughout all section of the

research article, and multiple authorship has grown
(Swales, 2004).

However, Swales also purposed that "the

traditional research article needs to be subcategorized

into theory pieces, review articles, and the experimental
or data-based RA itself" (Swales, 2004. p. 213).

In

addition, he asserted that we also need to add a category
of shorter communications.

The introduction sections of

research articles have gotten particular attention.

Swales

(1990, 2004) has studied how research article introductions

in English are usually composed of three moves,
establishing a territory, establishing a niche, and

occupying the niche, which named Create A Research Space
(CARS).

Some researchers have also conducted cross-linguistic
comparisons of research articles.

Mauranen (1993), for

example, has compared economics research articles written

by American and Finnish academics and claimed that American
academics, by their heavy use of metatext, show a more
reader-oriented attitude than Finnish scholars.

Also,

Ahmad (1997) studied the overall organizational moves in

research article introductions written in Malay in several
fields in relation to Swales' CARS model, which had been
based on articles written in English.

She found that about

35 percent of her Malay data did not indicate a gap in
previous work as what is normally found in English research
article introductions, possibly because there was not too
much previous local work in the field and a close-knit

academic relationship might make writers feel uncomfortable

pointing out weaknesses of their colleagues.

In a similar

study, Fakhri (2004) analyzed research article
introductions from various Arab countries.

He found that

only 39 percent of his data contained all those three moves

in CARS model.

Differences were also found in the way that

researchers treat previous research, that is qualitatively

and quantitatively limited.

He explained that the authors

of Arab research articles in his data rarely discussed

previous studies in their introductions, and even if they
did, they did not review them in order to create a niche

and occupy it as used in CARS model.

Rather, they just

summarized and integrated them into their articles.

In

addition, in terms of the degree of explicitness in

describing the structure of the articles, only 32 percent
of his articles include some authors' commentary about the
structure of the text.

Finally, he found an unexpected

appearance of repetition and flowery language used in the
data.

The book review is another academic genre that may
vary in rhetorical form and function across language and
cultures and may reflect interesting differences across

various community contexts.

However, as Swales (1996)

noted, the book review is one of what he called "occluded

genres," and therefore may not typically be studied.
occluded genres, such as request letters, research

proposals, and recommendation letters, are, in fact,

important in academia typically out of sight from the
public gaze.

These

Although book reviews are generally recognized as
"unremarkable" because they are rarely cited as reference

in articles or books (Wiley, 1993, 477), they still have
received some attention in academic discourse studies

perhaps in part because they are important for new members
to academic discourse communities.

As Motta-Roth (1998)

asserted , "because of this unremarkable character, this
genre can be produced by a wider range of academic staff
who are often relatively inexperienced academic writers and

would not be

in a position to writer longer, and often

more laborious texts for refereed journals" (p. 31).
Hyland (2000) also supported this idea, stating that a book
review can be a first publication for novice scholars to
join in the academic community and to express their

knowledge.

He also noted that book reviews are valued by

established members in the community as they read reviews
"for news about titles and more general information on the
area covered by the review" (p. 147).

In addition. Swales

(2004) has even valued book reviews as "an important part
of academia for hundreds of years" (p.181).
One of the few studies on book reviews is Motta-Roth's

(1997) move analysis of book reviews in three fields-

economics, chemistry, and linguistics.
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She found that her

data across all three disciplines contain four common

discourse moves: introducing the book, outlining the book,

highlighting parts of the book, and providing closing
evaluation of the book.

However, there are also some

differences associated with traditions and conventions

across the disciplines found in those book reviews.

For

example, linguistics and economics reviewers usually
develop long argumentation for negative evaluation while

chemistry reviewers just point out the flaws without long
comments.

Also, some chemistry reviewers consider

reference to extra-textual material, such as graphs,
tables, and appendices, as an important part of the review
while economics and linguistics reviews contain no
reference to such elements.

Matta-Roth concluded that

"chemistry reviewers demonstrate preference for shorter,
descriptive, objective texts, which are less evaluative

than ones in economics and linguistics", and "reviewers in
economics tend to emphasize models and mathematics when

commenting on the good points in a book" (pp. 52-53).
Other interesting features of book reviews are their

evaluation elements, which carry some risks of

controversial conflict and interact in interesting ways
with "face."

As Brown and Levinson (1987) proposed, all

11

members in a society have two kinds of face: negative face—
the desire to not be impeded on—and positive face—the
desire to be liked and to belong.

Since book reviews

explicitly contain judgments, they inevitably involve Face
Threatening Acts (FTAs) against an author's both positive
and negative face.

An author's negative face, for

instance, can be threatened when the reviewer impedes on
the author's freedom by making some suggestions.

In fact,

even a compliment from reviewer can be an FTA because,

based on Brown and Levinson's theory, compliments and

expressions of envy or admiration indicate that the speaker
likes or would like something of the hearer's.

Such

compliments might make the hearer think that s/he has to
take action to protect the object of reviewer's desire.

On

the other hand, an author's positive face can be threatened

when the reviewer criticizes the weaknesses of the book,
since this indicates that the reviewer does not like what
the author did.

In order to perform an FTA, Brown and Levinson (1999)

assert that "in the context of the mutual vulnerability of
face, any rational agent will seek to avoid these face

threatening acts, or will employ certain strategies to
minimize the threat" (p. 326).
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That is, the agent of the

FTA will have to consider the relative weightings of these
three desires:

(a) the desire to communicate the content of the FTA,

(b) the desire to be efficient or urgent, and
(c) the desire to maintain H's face to any degree.

Unless (b) is greater than (c), S will want to minimize the
threat of his FTA.

In Brown and Levinson's framework, five

possible options for a speaker to perform an FTA are shown
as follows.

1. Do the FTA on record baldly

2. Do the FTA on record with redressive action by using
positive politeness

3. Do the FTA on record with redressive action by using
negative politeness
4. Do the FTA off record

5. Don't do the FTA

According to Hyland (2000), he found that reviewers

normally soften their FTAs (i.e., use redressive action) by
syntactically subordinating praise to a criticism, using
hedges, labeling criticism as a personal opinion,
withholding personal responsibility, using metadiscourse,

and limiting praise.

Also, those reviewers can simply put

the criticism in the middle between the praise.
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Interestingly, it seems little to no work has compared

book reviews across languages and cultures, perhaps in part
because, as mentioned earlier, typically this genre has

been considered unremarkable.

In the present study, I will

examine and compare book reviews in two languages. Thai and
English, in two academic disciplines—history and
economics.

I focus on the moves in the overall structures

of the reviews written in Thai and English and reviewers'
politeness strategies, considering the extent to which the
texts vary across the two languages and whether the

variation is present in the two disciplines.

This analysis

may be useful in showing how the texts reveal culturallyspecific and/or universal characteristics of the genre.
This study may help the field better understand book
reviews from different cultures and realize the

expectations for book reviews in different contexts.

It

may also help students, especially international graduate
students in the US become aware of their cultural values

when they write a book review, possibly as they seek to
join an academic discourse community.

In addition, this

study might help us understand how scholarship is
disseminated and evaluated through the book review genre.

14

Chapter 2 will describe the data set and methodology of the

present study, drawing on previous frameworks for analyzing
structural moves and politeness.
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CHAPTER TWO

DATA SET AND METHODOLOGY

The Data

For this study, thirty book reviews in two fields,
sixteen in history and sixteen in economics, written in

Thai and English (eight in each discipline) were randomly
collected from Thai and US academic journals in order to
examine the moves (Swales, 1990) in the overall structures

of the reviews and reviewers' politeness strategies, and to
consider the extent to which the texts vary across the two
languages and whether the variation is present in both

disciplines.

Thai book reviews in history were collected

from four academic journals in Thailand—three from

Varasarn Pravattisart (the Journal of History), two from
Varasarn Silpasart (the Journal of Liberal Arts), two from

Varasarn St. John (the Journal of St. John Collage), and
one from Julasarn Thai Kadee Suksa (the Journal of Thai

Studies).

The reviews in economics came from just two

journals—seven from Varasarn Thammasat (the Journal of
Thammasat University), and the other one from Varasarn
Rattasart (the Journal of Social Science).

All Thai

reviews are translated into English for analysis.

16

On the

other hand, book reviews in English, in each discipline,
came from two journals.

Six of the reviews in history were

from The Historian and the other two were from History.

In

economics, four reviews were from Journal of Economic
Issues and another four were from

The Economic Journal.

Most of the reviewers in English Journals seem to be Native
English Speakers in the United States.

Frameworks for Analysis
To examine and compare the different moves in the

data, this study applied Motta-Roth's (1997) move analysis
framework of book reviews, which presented four common
discourse moves with their sub-functions, as follows.
Move 1:

Introducing the Book

This move comprises at least one of the following subfunctions: providing information on topic and format of the
book, readership, author, topic generalization, and broader
field of study.

These sub-functions are shown below with

examples provided by Motta-Roth.

Sub-function 1

Defining the general topic of
the book

Sub-function 2

Informing about potential
readership
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Example: [Sub-function 1] Academic Writing: Techniques and
Tasks by Ilona Leki is a writing textbook [Sub
function 2] for the advanced ESL student who is

college bound.

Sub-function 3

Example:

Informing about the author

Greg Davidson once worked under my supervision.
Both he and Paul Davidson are friends.

Sub-function 4
Example:

Making topic generalizations

We know now that the connection is a specific
one: children's phonological skills predict their
success in reading, but not in other educational

skills, such as mathematics (Bradley and Bryant
1983, 1985).

We also know that the original

distinction made by the Raskins group between
awareness of syllables and awareness of phonemes
does not tell the whole story.

Sub-function 5
Example:

Inserting book in the field

As a result, this biography of Shrodinger far
exceeds all previous ones in size and
comprehensiveness.

In addition to Motta-Roth's five sub-functions, there
are some more features in this move that should be

noted.

First, some of the reviews begin with what Motta
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Roth called the opening paragraph, where the reviewer

"provides background information on the book, e.g., if it
is a collection of texts by different authors or if it is a

text by one author; if it is a book on variety of topics
within a broader area of interest or if it is focused on a

single topic" (p. 35).

She did not consider this feature

as a sub-function in her analysis, but for this study, it
will be coded as the sub-function of providing the
background information of the book's content.

This sub-

function will include where the reviewers give the
information why, and for what occasion the book was

published.

Another feature will be analyzed as a sub-

function in this study is describing the publication
details of the book, where the reviewers provide the
information about the format, size, price, and the
publisher of the book.
Move 2: Outlining the Book

According to Motta-Roth, this move provides "a

detailed description of hiow the book is organized (e.g., in
parts, chapters, sections, etc.), what topics are treated
in each chapter with what approach, and what kind of

additional information is included in the book (p. 36).

19

Sub-function 6

Providing a general view of the
organization of the book

Sub-function 7

Stating the topic of each chapter

Example: [Sub-function 6] Following an introduction by the
authors, the book is divided into three parts.

[Sub-function 7] Part 1, Theoretical Backgrounds,
includes two articles whose purpose is to provide
the theoretical framework for Part 2, Models:

Exposition and Argument, presents studies that

illustrate the application of theory to practice
... The final section. Part 3, Inter-language
Studies, represents language-specific concerns
and includes...

Sub-function 8

Example:

Citing extra-text material

Bibliographies, at the end of each chapter, are
extensive and are divided by subtopics from the
chapter, a helpful touch.

The book ends with

thorough author and subject indices, a glossary,
and an appendix of names and abbreviations.
Besides these three sub-functions from Motta-Roth's

framework, there is one more sub-function in this move

added the present study—providing a summary of the book.

20

Move 3: Highlighting Parts of the Book

This evaluative move provides positive or negative
comments that concentrate on specific features of the book.

Sub-function 9

Example:

Providing focused evaluation

Some parts of the book are confusing, probably
because of the author's brevity.

At the end of

chapter 8, Surjan shows that the use of
incomplete basis sets leads to some mathematical

inconsistencies.

However, the reader is told

nothing about their practical consequences, or
how to get around them in actual calculations.

Example:

For someone relatively unfamiliar with silicone
polymers, I found it difficult to determine which

compounds and results were important...
Move 4: Providing Closing Evaluation of the Book

According to Motta-Roth, this move provides a final

evaluation of the whole book, sometimes signaled at the
beginning of the last paragraph by a metadiscourse marker
such as "in sum."

Sub-function lOA

Definitely
recommending/disqualifying the
book.

21

Example:

In conclusion, this handbook is definitely a good
reference book to be used in addition to another

textbook in an introductory business language
course.

Sub-function lOB

Recommending the book despite
indicated shortcomings.

Example: ,,.it should be of interest to those in other

disciplines who desire only an overview of the
several chromatographic techniques.

In addition. Swales (2004) adapted Motta-Roth's study
and presented two more features that help reviewers provide
final commentary and recommendations of the book-

commenting on price or production standards, and specifying
the scope of the usefulness of the book.

Thus, this study

will use these features as sub-functions, too.
Therefore, by adapting Motta-Roth's framework, this
study will analyze the moves and their sub-functions as
follows:

Move 1: Introducing the Book

Sub-function 1

Providing the background
information of the book.

Sub-function 2

Describing the publication details
of the book.
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Sub-function 3

Defining the general topic of the
book

Sub-function 4

Informing about potential
readership

Sub-function 5

Informing about the author

Sub-function 6

Making topic generalizations

Sub-function 7

Inserting book in the field

Move 2: Outlining the Book

Sub-function 8

Providing the summary of the book.

Sub-function 9

Providing general view of the
organization of the book

Sub-function 10

Stating the topic of each chapter

Sub-function 11

Citing extra-text material

Move 3: Highlighting Parts of the Book

Sub-function 12

Providing focused evaluation

Move 4; Providing Closing Evaluation of the Book

Sub-function 13

Commenting on price or production
standards

Sub-function 14

Specifying the scope of the
usefulness of the book

Sub-function 15

Definitely

recommending/disqualifying the
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book or Recommending the book

despite indicated shortcomings

Regarding the second focus of this study's analysis,
politeness strategies, I will examine different redressive

strategies reviews used when offering criticism.

As Hyland

(2000) found in his analysis of academic book review,

"while it is true that a considerable amount of negative
comment was presented baldly, virtually all papers

contained at least one mitigated criticism and redressive
strategies were employed to attenuate the full effects of

over 65 percent of all critical speech acts in the corpus"

(p. 55).

He concluded that there are strategies normally

used in book reviews to mitigate criticisms include the
following: (examples are Hyland's)

1) Syntactically subordinating praise to a criticism
This strategy helps a reviewer create a more balanced

comment, slightly softening the negativity of the
evaluation as shown in examples below.

Example: While I applaud Bickerton's willingness to
question and turn conventional wisdom on its

head, there are many problems with his views, not
least of which is the fact that there is no

empirical evidence to support his claims.

24

However, it should be noted that some of Hyland's
"subordinate" praises are actually the first clause in a
coordinate structure, as examples shown below.
Example:

Undoubtedly this book will be a valuable
reference work, but it as also missed an

opportunity.

Example: I found the book quite strong on low-level

policing issues, but less convincing on the
nature of drug trafficking, markets or police
counter-measures.

2) Using hedges

The use of hedges—both modal auxiliary verbs (e.g.,

would, might, may, could) and epistemic verbs (e.g., seem)
- can tone down criticisms. In review, they are used not to

reflect the degree of probability, but to mitigate the
interpersonal damage of critical comments.

Example:

...one might consider the single focus approach
misguided.

Example:

This seems a somewhat curious proposition given
the thesis ...

3) Labeling criticism as a personal opinion
According to Hyland, "personal attribution, then,

conveys the limitation of the criticism, representing it as
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the writer's individual opinion rather than an objective
characteristic of the volume" (p. 57).
Example:

I have to say that I think that it does not meet

fully this very ambitious claim.

Example:

I found this quite daunting and, if I am right
about the intended audience, unnecessary.

4) Withholding personal responsibility
This strategy attributes critical comment to an
abstract reader or general audience.

Thus the reviewer is

able, simultaneously, to express the criticism, to

encourage readers to accept it by assuming common ground
with them, and to avoid the potential risk of personal
responsibility.

Example:

Not everyone will accept the aims of teacher

education as formulated by Perraton.
Example:

Readers might quibble with the order of these two
chapters, because...

5) Using metadiscourse

By rhetorically announcing the presence of a criticism

in the text, the criticism can be softened.

According to

Hyland, this strategy can mitigate the criticism because it
"has the effect of bracketing negative comment from what

was, by implication, the general positive flow of the
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review" (p. 59).

Besides, it also has the effect of

distancing the reviewer from the comment.

The examples are

shown below.

Example:

A few weaknesses can also be noted.

Example:

One small criticism would be that...

Example:

There were momentary disappointments.

6) Limiting praise

This strategy can convey criticisms indirectly.

By

saying less than the writer means, the reader can make the
appropriate connections; that is, the criticisms are

implied by the fact that the utterances seem to provide

less information than might reasonably be anticipated.

By

using this strategy, the reviewer does not have to state
the criticism directly, but the reader can still know that

the reviewer does not really appreciate the book.

Example:

There is a great number of photographs.

Example:

The physical appearance of the book is
attractive.

Example:

The graphics in Singh's text are adequate.

This study examine the Thai and English reviews for
these mitigation strategies, considering as well whether
certain strategies are more prevalent in a particular
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language or discipline, and whether there are other
mitigation strategies used.

Data Analysis
For the analysis, the reviews were coded for their
moves and sub-functions.

Then the number of each feature

was calculated and compared across languages and
disciplines.

In a similar way, for the analysis of

politeness strategies, the criticisms were marked and
labeled with the strategy the reviewer used.

The

frequencies of praise and criticism were counted in terms
of discourse segments that were defined somewhat loosely
for the purposes of this analysis.

Each instance of praise

or criticism about a particular aspect of a book was

counted as a segment, which might constitute one or more

phrase(s), clause(s), or sentence(s).

Then the frequencies

of strategies used were analyzed for the preferred

strategies in each language and discipline.
The next chapter reports on what the data
revealed.
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CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

This chapter presents the results of my data analysis.
The chapter begins by describing the frequencies and
realizations of each move and sub-function in the four sets

of book reviews.

This is followed by a description of the

politeness strategies in the reviews.

Throughout the

chapter, the similarities and differences between the Thai

and English reviews and between the economics and history
reviews will be discussed.

f

The Analysis of Structural Moves

Perhaps surprisingly, the frequency of each of the
four large categories of moves presented in Thai and

English book reviews in this study is exactly the same,
suggesting that book reviews in Thai and English share
similarities in the ways they are organized, at least
globally.

As can be seen from Table 1, most of the reviews

contain all four moves described in Motta- Roth's (1998)
study.

All reviews contain Move 1 (Introducing the Book)

and Move 3 (Highlighting Parts of the Book) even though
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they are composed of different sub-functions, which will be
discussed below.

In addition, almost all of the reviews

contain Move 4 (Providing Closing Evaluation of the Book);
that is, only two out of thirty two reviews did not contain

this move.

However, it is quite interesting that almost 20

percent of the reviews in both Thai and English do not
contain Move 2 (Outlining the Book).

That is, some of the

reviewers just introduced the book and then went straight
into providing the evaluation (what Motta-Roth 1998 calls

"Highlighting Parts of the Book") without giving the
summary of the book's structure.

Table 1. Frequency of Moves in Thai and English
Book Reviews

English

Thai

Move 1: Introducing the

n=16

percentage

n=16

percentage

16

100%

16

100%

13

81.25%

13

81.25%

16

100%

16

100%

15

93.75%

15

93.75%

Book

Move 2: Outlining the
Book

Move 3: Highlighting
Parts of the Book

Move 4: Providing Closing
Evaluation of the Book
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3. t

Even though Thai and English book reviews contain such
similarity in their structural moves, some differences were
also found in terms of sub-functions that reviewers

employed in each move, as shown in Table 2.

Table 2. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 1
across Languages
Sub-functions in
Move 1:

Engish

Thai
His

Econ

Total

His

Econ

Total

2

2

4

0

1

1

Introducing the
Book

1 Describing
publication

(25%)

(6%)

details of the
book

2 Providing
background

4

3

7

3

0

(44%)

3

(19%)

information of the
book

3 Establishing the
general topic of

6

2

8

5

6

(50%)

11

(69%)

the book

4 Informing about
potential
readership
5 Informing about

1

0

2

5

1

3

7

3

4

3

2

7

2

0

in the field

(31%)
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2

(13%)
6

5

3

4

(44%)
5

4

(25%)

(44%)

the author

6 Making topic
generalizations
7 Inserting book

1

(6%)

11

(69%)
7

(44%)

Move

One

In Move 1 (Introducing the Book), one interesting
finding is that four out of the sixteen of Thai book

reviews begin with the description of the publication
details of the book (sub-function 1), whereas only one of
the English reviews contains this feature.

In this sub-

function, the reviewers provide the information about

format, price, publishing date, and/or the publisher of the
book even though such information has already been stated

before the first paragraph of the review begins, normally
along with the picture of the front cover of the book

reviewed.

Examples are shown below.

Example 1

[ThEcon6] Thai crisis, Asian crisis is the 69^*^
publication of Asian Studies Institute,

published in 1999, written by Ukrit Padmanand, a
researcher in the institute.

Example 2

[ThHis2] Thai Educational Revolution is a 335
paged pocket book.

Example 3

[EngHisS] This large tome on technology and
industry contains more than 400 pages of text,
24 pages of references, and a 64-page index. . .

Compared to the English reviews. Thai reviewers also
seem to pay more attention to background information of the

32

book (sub-function 2), especially telling why the book was
published.

As can be seen from the table, seven out of

sixteen Thai reviews contain this sub-function whereas just
three of them are found in English reviews.
Example 4

[ThHisS] This book comes from a co-research

project on the topic of "the relationship
between Thai and western countries" by the
department of history, faculty of Arts,

Chulalongkorn University, to celebrate the 200^"^
anniversary of Ratanakosin city.
Example 5

[ThHisT] Srijamaiyacarya means two teachers who
are splendid, published for the honour of

Professor Prasert Na Nagara and Professor Visut

Busyakul, to celebrate their 84^^ birthdays in
2003.

Example 6

[ThEconB] It is quite embarrassing that the
first book about the economic crisis, which is a

really scholarly one, is a book from a Pilipino
in the education and development program. Focus
South, from Chulalongkorn University.
From the Thai reviews in the examples above, it seems

that an auspicious occasion is one reason why some books
are published.

As shown in the example 4, for instance,
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the book was published to celebrate the anniversary of the
capital city of Thailand, and in the example 5, the book

was to celebrate the birthdays of two great Thai history
scholars.

Such background information in the Thai reviews

seems to add a personal, somewhat non-academic angle to the

book being reviewed.

For instance, in example 4, the

reviewer connects the book reviewed to the context of the

anniversary of Ratanakosin city, which is only indirectly

linked to the book's scholarly focus on the relationship of
Thai and Western countries.

This is, even though there is

some connection between the book's publication and the

anniversary of the city because the book is about the city,
such connection is more implicit and serves to link the
book to a non academic event.

Similarly, in the example 5, the book's publication is
linked to non-academic occasion, the birthdays' of two
professors.

In fact, in some respects, the book and the

birthdays seem to be connected well because the book is a
collection of articles in the fields in which those two

professors are experts.

However, this bringing in of the

birthdays reflects the reviewers' personal, familiar
perspective on the book's publication.
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The example 6 is also interesting in the way that the
reviewer states "it is quite embarrassing" in his review.
This also shows personal opinion and makes the review

informal as well because the author mentions it directly.
Adding such contextual details creates an image for
these Thai reviewers as individuals who have inside

knowledge about the book's creation and can show it.

This inclusion of insider reviewer knowledge in the

Thai reviews is also reflected in these reviews' greater
frequency of sub-function 5, informing about the author.

As Table 2 shows, seven of Thai reviewers mentioned aspects
about the author whereas just two reviewers in English did
so.

Examples of particularly elaborate realizations of

this move in the Thai reviews are shown below.

Example 7

[ThEcon2] . . . One of the warnings is from
Rangsan Thanapornpan, a professor from the

faculty of Economics, Thammasat University, the
one that Thammasat people are so proud of.

Rangsan Thanapornpan—1®*^ class honors bachelor
in economics from Thammasat University, and M.A.
from Cambridge University—is the one who never
works carelessly like other academic scholars.

Thus, his works are worth reading seriously.
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His work is so deep in content that it was not a
surprise that in 1996 he received the senior
scholar award from TRF [the Thailand Research

Fund] and in the next year he was awarded
national outstanding researcher in economics
from The National Research Committee.

Example 8

[ThEcon3] The name of Jaras Suwanmala can
guarantee [the book] well because he is an

associate professor from the faculty of
political science, Chulalongkorn University,
with whom all local politicians are familiar.

Besides teaching economics and local politics,

Jaras Suwanmala is also the best at researching
new knowledge for publicity usage, with

imagination, to resolve problems academically.
His education in economics and political science
can explain his intelligence very well.
In the examples above, the reviewers gives a number of

flattering details about the educational and professional

background of the author of each book.

As shown in example

7 above, the reviewer does not stop the information about

the author with just the author's current place of
employment.

Rather, he continues with flattery about that
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author's university, calling it "the one that Thammasat
people are so proud of."

Then the reviewer seems to almost

brag about the degrees the author received: "first class

honors bachelor in economics from Thammasat University, and

M.A. from Cambridge University.

Again, it is followed by a

kind of hyperbolic complimentary about the way the author
works and how good his scholarship is.

He writes that he

is "the one who never works carelessly like other academic

scholars.

Thus, his works are worth reading seriously.

His work is so deep in content. . . ."

Example 8, like example 7, contains a lot of flattery
about the author of the book.

It begins with the

statement that just the name of the author can guarantee
the quality of the book, and supports this with the fact

that he is a professor from Chulalongkorn University--which
Thai people know as the top-ranking university in Thailand.
The reviewer goes on to say that the author is one whom
"all local politicians are familiar with."

The details of

how this author works are also present in this example.
The reviewer states that the author "is the best at

researching new knowledge for publicity usage, with

imagination, to resolve problems academically."

Finally,

the reviewer also presents the wisdom of the author in
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specific fields as he wrote "his education in economics and
political science can explain his intelligence very well."
These reviewers' foregrounding of information about
the author thus suggests that when Thai academics review a

book, they may need to draw on insider knowledge of the
author and explicitly evaluate not only the book but also
the author.

In fact, some of the English reviews also contain this
sub-function of providing information about the author.
However, these reviews contain much fewer details about the
author than do the Thai reviews and do not have such

extended elaborations of the author's accomplishments.

As

shown in the example 9 below, the reviewer just mentions
the current position of the author of the book but does not

give details about where the author graduated, what awards
the author has achieved, and how good the author is, as
some of the Thai reviewers do.

Example 9 [EngHisS] Asserting that the structure of power
in contemporary Africa was shaped during the
colonial period and that Europeans achieved
racial domination by fragmenting colonial

societies through the skillful use of ethnicity,
Mahmood Mamdani, director of the Center for
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Basic Research in Kampala, postulates that
modern state needs to transcend the differences

accentuated by colonial policy.
The reason for this difference may be that in

Thailand, the author of the book is one important factor
that makes the book more interesting and credible; there

are some people who decide to buy a book just by looking at
the author's name.

Thus, in Thailand it is not easy to

publish a book for a no-name author because famous authors,
who graduated from a well-known university or from

overseas, or who are in a powerful position, can also help

the publisher sell their books.

Thai reviewers may be

aware of this aspect of academic publishing in Thailand and
thus try to promote the new book.

In English language

academic books published in the US and elsewhere, the

author is undoubtedly a selling point as well although
possibly to a lesser extent than in Thailand.

When comparing the reviews by discipline, it is also
interesting that the number of the sub-functions of Move 1

used in history and economics are quite similar, as shown
in Table 3.
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Table 3. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 1
across Disciplines

History

Sub-functions in Move 1:

Introducing the Book
1 Describing the book

Th

En

2

0

Economics

Total

Th

En

2

2

0

(13%)

2 Providing background

4

3

3 Establishing the general
topic of the book
4 Informing about potential
readership
5 Informing about the

7

6

5

11

3

0

1

2

2

6

2

2

4

0

3

3

6

9

5

0

3

3

6

5

(31%)
4

5

(56%)

9

(56%)
2

(38%)

field

3

(19%)

(25%)

6 Making topic
generalizations
7 Inserting book in the

8

(50%)

(13%)

author

3

(19%)

(69%)
1

2

(13%)

(44%)

information of the book

Total

4

6

(38%)

In this move, sub-functions about the topic
(establishing the general topic of the book and making
topic generalizations) seem to be the most frequent subfunctions presented in the data.

However, English

reviewers employ these features a little bit more than Thai
reviewers did.

That is, sub-functions 3 and 6 can be found

in eleven out of sixteen reviews in English whereas eight
reviews in Thai contain sub-function 3 and eight reviews
contain sub-function 6.
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Move

Two

Regarding Move 2 (Outlining the Book), as stated
earlier, almost twenty percent of the reviews do not

contain this move.

Moreover, even within the eighty

percent of the reviews that had this move, it was sometimes
not even a clear move on its own but rather embedded in

Move 3 (Highlighting Parts of the Book) as the reviewers

outlined the organization of the book along with their
evaluation of it.

The sub-functions found in this move seem to be

similar in Thai and English reviews, as can be seen from
Table 4.

Table 4. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 2
across Languages
Sub-functions in Move

2: Outlining the Book

8 Providing the summary

Econ

Total

His

Econ

5

1

6

4

0

of the book

9 Providing general

English

Thai
His

(38%)
3

4

view of the

7

Total
4

(25%)
2

6

(44%)

8

(50%)

organization of the
book

10 Describing the
content of each chapter
11 Citing extra text
material (graphs,
tables, and appendices)

3

2

5

2

4

(31%)
0

0

0

6

(38%)
1

1

2

(13%)
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One similarity across the reviews in this move is

found in sub-function 9, providing general view of the
organization of the book, which about half of the reviews

in both Thai and English contain.

Examples are shown

below.

Example 10 [ThEcon2] The content of this book is divided
into 3 sections.

The first section mentions the

importance of economic stability in the future;
the second section mentions the significant
weakness of the system of the policy to maintain
the economic stability in the present; and the

third section suggests the ways to reform such
system.

Example 11 [Eng Econl] Three basic themes connect the

eleven diverse chapter topics, the importance of
legislation as process, the commodification and
commercialization of health care, and the

devolution of responsibility and authority for
health policy to the states.

Also, about one third of both the Thai and the English

reviews contain a description of each chapter (sub-function
10), as shown in example 12 below.
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Example 12 [EngEcon2] The volume contains nine papers, plus
an introduction and a concluding chapter written

by the first and the second editor,
respectively.
three parts.

The material is divided into
Part I 'Threats to the German

System in Comparative Perspective' contains
three papers which present the dual system in
some detail, and which discuss some of its

problems in the recent process of restructuring
(flexible organisation, lean organisation),
comparing the German exemplar with Japan, and

with the United States.

The three papers in

part II 'Distributive Outcomes of the German
Training system' deal with vocational training

and job mobility (comparing Germany with Britain
and Sweden), gender-specific aspects, and

continuing occupational training in an aging
economy.

Part III 'International Experiments

with In-firm Training' includes a paper

comparing reforms of the systems of vocational
education and training in France and Eastern
Germany, a study on sectoral training
initiatives in the Unites States, and a
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contribution on Training and Enterprise Councils
(TECs) in Britain.

However, even though the number of these sub-functions

(9 and 10) is similar in the Thai and English reviews, it
should be noted that in English, these sub-functions are
presented more often in economics reviews (four out of

eight) rather than in history reviews (two out of eight).
Citing extra textual material (e.g., graphs and

illustrations), sub-function 11, seems not to be a frequent
sub-function in either Thai or English.

This sub-function

is found in just one of each discipline in English reviews.
None of Thai reviews contains this feature.

Example 13 [EngHisS] The book is also finely produced, and

considerable thought appears to have gone into
including illustrations which themselves

reinforce the points being made in the text.
Example 14 [EngEconS] The book is packed with numberspecific unemployment rates, inflation rates,
growth rates, and so on, and they make for slow

going at times because the reasoning always
depends on the precise relationship among them.
When comparing the reviews by discipline, as shown in
Table 5 below, reviews of history books seem to provide
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summary of the book more frequently than reviews in
economics, while reviews in economics seem to pay more
attention to the organization of the book than those in
history.

Table 5. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 2
across Disciplines
History

Sub-functions in Move

2: Outlining the Book
8 Providing the
summary of the book
9 Providing general

Th

En

5

4

Economics

Total

Th

En

9

1

0

(56%)
3

2

5

1

(6%)
4

6

(31%)

view of the

Total

10

(63%)

organization of the
book

10 Describing the

3

2

chapter
11 Citing extra text
material (graphs,
tables, and
appendices)

5

2

4

0

1

1

6

(38%)

(31%)

content of each

0

1

(6%)

1

(6%)

Move Three

In terms of Move 3 (Highlighting Parts of the Book)
which is where the reviewer provides focused evaluation of
the book, the results show that this move is found in all

reviews.

This is not a surprising finding since, by
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nature, the evaluation parts seem to be the outstanding
feature of the book review genre.
According to Motta-Roth (1998), there are no subfunctions in this move; however, sometimes the Move 2

(Outlining the Book) is embedded in this Move 3, when the
reviewer outlines and evaluates at the same time, as shown
in the example below.

Example 15 [EngEconV] Admittedly, the first (theoretical)

part of the book offers relatively little

material that has not been satisfactorily
treated elsewhere.

The author introduces his

'prototype model', a combination of familiar

models by Krugman and Venables, which he then

augments to include congestion costs.

...

Also,

the last section of the theoretical part adds an
interesting twist to the familiar literature. .
. . The second part of the book provides

material that will be warmly welcomed by many
students of economic geography.

Here, the

author attempts to link the recent theory to
empirical observations.
steps. . . .
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He proceeds in two

Example 16 [ThHis3] The most outstanding article in this
book seems to be the first article, which

analyzed the main problem, of the late Ayuthya
kingdom, citizen controlling.

The author

described clearly the relationship between
political and economic systems and the citizen
by carefully processing and examining the data
from laws, royal chronicles, and foreign

evidence.

The author purposes that the problems

of the citizen-controlling system in the late

Ayuthya kingdom, both inside the capital city
and the surrounding cities are the result of the

non-stable political system and the competition
to get more power and more benefits from trading

in the high-society...
The other three articles are about the

problems of minors in South East Asia,

especially the cases in Myanmar, Malaysia, and
Philippines.

The strength of these three

articles is the way the author provided
background information, making it easy to
understand the conflicts that still exist until

now...
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In example 16 above, the reviewer evaluates and

outlines the content at the same time.

He starts by

describing the topic of the first article of the book and

then he explains how good the author wrote that article,

using evaluative words such as "clearly" and "carefully."
Similarly, the reviewer mentions the remaining articles and
analyzes the strengths of them.

Thus, by reading this

part, the reader can get the information both about how the
book was organized and about how the reviewer evaluated the
book at the same time.

In this Move 3, both praise and criticism are
presented as the reviewer's evaluation of the book.

It

seems, normally, reviewers in both Thai and English focus
on the same aspects of the book to evaluate.

Specifically,

they both most frequently evaluate books in terms of their

content organization and writing style.

The newness of

knowledge presented and how clear the author presents it
are aspects the reviewers usually praise.

In fact, not

just only at the beginning, praise is usually found all
over the reviews because some reviewers use praise-

criticism pairs in their focused evaluation to mitigate
their criticisms, which will be discussed later.

Also,

almost all reviews end with praise in which the reviewers
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recommend the book by stating how useful the book is, which
will be discussed later.

Move

Four

In Move 4 (Providing Closing Evaluation of the Book),
some differences and similarities were also found between

Thai and English reviews, as shown in Table 6,

Table 6. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 4
across Languages
Sub-functions in Move 4:

Providing Closing

Eng

Thai
His

Econ

Total

His

Econ

Total

13 Commenting on price or
production standards

0

0

0

1

0

1

14 Specifying the scope

7

Evaluation of the Book

(13%)
7

14

4

4

(88%)

of the usefulness of the

8

(50%)

book

15 Definitely

4

recommending/disqualifyin
g the book / Recommending

3

7

6

(44%)

4

10

(63%)

the book despite

indicated shortcoming

As seen in the Table above, sub-function 13,

commenting on price or production standards, is hardly
found in either Thai or English reviews.
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Sub-function 14, specifying the scope of the
usefulness of the book, is employed in Thai reviews more
than in English reviews.

Examples are shown below.

Example 17 [ThHisl] Since the reviewer teaches history, the
reviewer has gotten a lot of benefits from this
work, especially from the Sukhothai studies.

It

also helps build the awareness of new knowledge
to teach students because there are still so

many aspects to analyze.

There are a lot of

stone tablets; thus, it is hard to collect all

knowledge [about Thai history] from them by the
analysis of just a few experts [who can read
them].

Example 18 [ThEcon2] In the time of crises in economics,
economists are insulted as they cannot resolve
national problems.

Reading this book can make

us feel more confident at least just a little
bit.

Example 19 [EngHisV] With such thoughtful analysis and
erudite facts, Eickleman and Piscatori
successfully raise the discussion of Muslims and

their role in today's world to a higher and more
promising level.

That they do this in an

50

eminently accessible manner makes this book

highly recommended for academic audiences and
the general public alike.

Example 17 above is quite interesting in the way that
the reviewer mentions explicitly how the book affects him
as a reader.

Even though grammatically it seems the

reviewer uses third person "the reviewer" to describe

himself, in fact, pragmatically in Thai, this conveys a
first person view of what he got from the book.

In this

example, he describes that he knows that there are still a

lot of new knowledge to be discovered about Thai history
and this book offered him helpful knowledge in this area

that he can use one to teach his students.

The example 18

is also similar in the way that the reviewer used the

pronoun "us" to suggest solidarity with other readers who,
like the reviewer, can find confidence in Thai economists
through the book.

Unlike Thai reviewers, reviewers in English seem not

to involve themselves in the reviews when they talk about
the usefulness of the book, which makes the Thai reviews in

comparison seem more personal.

That is, when the English

reviewers comment on the usefulness of the book, they do
not discuss it in terms of how the book impacted them
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personally.

As seen in the example 19, the reviewer just

used positive adjectives and adverbs (e.g., "thoughtful"
and "successfully") and "praising the authors of the book.
Then, rather than saying that he recommends the book

directly, he states that the book's strengths "make the
book highly recommended."

It should be noted that, as mentioned earlier, the
author of the book seems to be very important in Thai
reviews.

Some reviewers in Thai, therefore, also consider

the author, and his education, as one of the factors that

affects the final evaluation as shown in the example below.
Example 20 [ThEconl] Even though IMF: Saint or Sinner gives

the reader only one negative side of IMF, keep
in mind that it's the aspect from the one who

knows and understands IMF very well.

This is

because although he spent 3 years at Thammasat

University, he lived in the United States, the
land of IMF, for a long time.

His Bachelor's

degree in Economics from San Diego, Mini MBA
from USD, and Professional Certificate in

Financial management from UCSD should guarantee
the book well.
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The reviewer in this example gives a lot of
information about the education of the author of the book,
which may reflect that fact that the education of the

author is very important for readers in Thailand.

Moreover, degrees from overseas sound so elegant, making
the author look very smart and credible.

Through such

information, the reviewer also shows that he has some

insider knowledge of or has done research on the
educational history of the author even though sometimes the
information comes with abbreviations that some readers

might have no idea at all about what they stand for.
In this move, one more difference between Thai and

English reviews is that when the reviewers state the scope
of usefulness, those in English tend to focus on the
usefulness of the book for students and/or people in
academic society whereas those in Thai tend not to indicate

the potential reader clearly, as shown in the examples
below.

Example 21 [EngEconS] It suits second year BSc students,
or advanced BSc as well as MSc students when

complemented by the relevant original
readings.
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Example 22 [ThEconS]

After you, as a reader, finish

this book, you might have the same idea [as
mine] that [we] should send this book to the
government to be a handbook of how to resolve

the recent crises of Thai society.
Nevertheless, in comparing the reviews across
disciplines, we see that reviews in history and economics
do not show strong differences, as can be seen from the
following table.

Table 7. Frequency of Sub-functions in Move 4
across Disciplines
History

Sub-function in Move 4:

Providing Closing Evaluation

Th

En

13 Commenting on price or
production standards)

0

1

14 Specifying the scope of

7

Economics

Total

Th

En

Total

1

0

0

0

7

4

of the Book

(6%)
4

the usefulness of the book

11

(69%)

15 Definitely
recommending/disqualifying
the book / Recommending the
book despite indicated
shortcoming

4

6

10

(63%)

54

11

(69%)
3

4

7

(44%)

The Analysis of Praise, Criticism, and Politeness
Strategies
In this section, I discuss further the differences

and similarities in ways that the reviewers engaged in
evaluation, focusing on how the reviews offer praise

and criticism, and the types of politeness strategies
they used when providing negative assessments of the

books.

As mentioned in chapter 2, the frequencies of

praise and criticism were counted in terms of discourse

segments that were defined somewhat loosely for the
purposes of this analysis; that is, each instance of

praise or criticism about a particular aspect of a book
was counted as a segment, which might constitute one or
more phrase(s), clause(s), or sentence(s).

With respect to the amount of praise and criticism
found in the data, one striking feature is that that
the frequency of both types of evaluation in Thai

reviews is less than that of the English reviews, as
shown

in

Table

8.
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Table 8. Mean Frequency per Reviews of Praise
and Criticism Segments
English

Thai

History
praise

criti

praise

cism

3

History

Economics

praise

criti
cism

1

1

criti

Economics
praise

cism

2

10

criti
cism

4

3

1

2
m

0

4

0

00
OC
2

0

7

1
II

g

6

1

4

0

3

1

3

3

4

1

1

1

4

1

3

3

1

0

5

0

5

2

4

2

1

1

4

1

4

1

3

9

1

0

2

1

2

0

4

3

1

1

2

2

1

2

5

3

m=0.63

m=3.25

m=l

m=l.38

m=3.63

m=3

m=2.38

Overall praise
Overall criticism

m=2.81

Overall praise

m=0.81

Overall criticism

m=3.75
m=2.19

When looking at the criticisms in Thai reviews, it
seems Thai reviewers limited the number of criticisms in a

review to no more than two segments, and five out of

sixteen Thai reviews do not even contain any criticism at
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all.

Thus, the mean number of criticisms per Thai review

is less than one, whereas it is about two in English even
though there were three English reviews that did not

contain any criticism.

When comparing Thai reviews across disciplines, both
history and economics reviews seem to be quite
similar.

They contain similar amounts of praise and

criticism in each review.

The number of praise segments in

Thai reviews varies from one to seven whereas, as stated

earlier, the amount of criticisms in a Thai review is just
between zero and two.

The reviews in English, in contrast,

seem to reveal more differences between disciplines and

across individual reviews.

As can be seen from Table 8,

English reviews in history seem to be similar to Thai

reviews in numbers of both praise and criticism, except the
first review which contains a high amount of both praise
and criticism (ten and four respectively).

On the other

hand, English reviews in economics contain a higher average
number of criticisms in each review than reviews in

history.

Only three out of eight economics reviews contain

two or fewer criticisms when the other five contain three
or more criticisms in a review.
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Praise in the Organization of the Reviews

The data also reflected patterns in where praise was
realized in the structure of the review.

Similar to

Hyland's (2000) findings of academic book reviews, the

reviewers in this study usually present global praise for
the volume early in the review by using positive
adjectives, as shown in the examples below, which occurred
at the beginning of the reviews.
Example 23 [EngHisl] This book is a useful and coherent

survey of the scholarship concerning women in
colonial and Revolutionary America.

Example 24 [ThHisS] This academic book with a very
beautiful name is a collection of four articles

about South East Asia history, written by
Bussakorn Kanjanajari, which were published

previously in various situations.

Even though

these articles were written long time ago, they
are still worth collecting for convenient
reading and citing later.

However, the praises are not presented just only early

in the reviews.

In fact, the praises are also frequently

found at the end of the reviews where the reviewers
recommend the book.
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Criticisms and Mitigation Strategies in Thai
and English Reviews

In addition to frequency of praise and criticism, the
reviews also differ in the strategies used for mitigating

their criticisms.

Criticisms in this study, which function

as Face Threatening Acts, FTAs, (Brown and Levinson, 1987),
are usually not presented baldly, but are softened by some
discourse strategies.

Table 9 below shows frequencies of

criticisms and mitigation strategies used, drawing on the

strategy categories in Hyland (2000).

Table 9. Politeness Strategies and the Number
of Criticisms Found in the Data

Th

Th

Eng

Eng

His

Econ

His

Econ

1. Syntactically
subordinating or coordinating
a praise with/to a criticism
2. Using hedges

3

6

7

9

25

3

1

1

3

8

3. Labeling criticism as a
personal opinion

0

0

0

3

3

4. Withholding personal
responsibility

2

1

3

7

13

5. Using metadiscourse

0

1

2

5

8

6. Limiting praise

0

0

0

0

0
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Total

In Thai reviews, it seems that the most frequent
strategy the reviewers employ is the pairing of praise and

criticism.

In fact, it is also the most frequent strategy

found in English reviews, but it should be noted that there

were differences between Thai and English reviews in the

ways that the reviewers presented this strategy.

To be

specific. Thai reviewers seem to subordinate the criticism

to the praise.

That is, they put the criticism at the

beginning of the sentence as a subordinate clause followed

by the praise as a main clause.

This type of construction

seems to mitigate the criticism strongly because new

information is typically placed in sentence-final position
(Prince 1981); thus, a sentence like this sounds more like

praise.

This is because the praise, which is present at

the end of the sentence, seems to be the main idea of the

sentence, not the criticism.

Examples of such

constructions are shown below.

Example 25 [ThEconl] Even though Kamol's proposals are not
'exciting', they are 'interesting' and should be
considered.

Example 26 [ThHis3] Even though some articles in this

collection were written a long time ago, they
are still worth reading.
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In example 25, the first part of the sentence, the

criticism that "Kamol's proposals are not exciting" is
subordinated to the second part of the sentence, the praise
that "they are interesting and should be considered," which
is the main clause.

Example 26 is organized in the same

way.

In addition to the fact that the Thai reviewers'

criticisms are soften in this way, some of the criticisms

seem not to be real criticisms at all, especially when the
reviewers provide justification for the book's "problems,"
as shown in example 27 below.

Here, the reviewer states

that a reader who is not familiar with Vietnamese might
have a problem with some Vietnamese words the author uses
in the book, but then the reviewer notes that actually the

author does it the right thing by including such words.
Example 27 [ThHis4] It might be a problem for a reader who

is not familiar with Vietnamese language because
the author spells out Vietnamese words with real

Vietnamese pronunciation.

This way of spelling

changes many Vietnamese proper names in Thai
because normally Thai people are familiar with

the spelling of Vietnamese words from English
pronunciation.

However, these names actually
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should be changed into the names that the author
uses because they are closer to real Vietnamese

pronunciation than those which Thai people are
familiar with.

Unlike criticisms in Thai reviews, those in English
are usually in the main clause or in the second part of a
coordinated structure and proceeded by a praise, thus
making the criticisms in English more in focus than in
Thai.

Examples are shown below.

Example 28 [EngEcon4] It all made for a useful survey of
the literature, but the reader is so inundated

with a plethora of taxonomies that little

emerges that is unique to von Tunzelman.
In example 28 above, the sentence begins with the
praise that the book is a useful survey of the literature
and then followed up with the criticism in the second

clause of the coordinating structure: "but the reader is so

inundated with a plethora of taxonomies that little emerges
that is unique to von Tunzelman."

Example 29 [EngHisl] While Berkin offers a nice synthesis
of the literature on the impact of the American

Revolution, the last chapter flags at the end
because the author does not suggest the
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relationship between post war thinking about
white women and the gender ideology that evolves
in the nineteen century.
In example 29 above, the reviewer starts the sentence

with praise in the subordinating clause "while Berkin

offers a nice synthesis of the literature on the impact of
the American Revolution," but then in the main clause,
points out that the book is weak because the author did not

do what he is supposed to do—quite a strong criticism.
One of the similarities in mitigation in Thai and

English reviews is the use of hedges, which can soften the

writer's commitment to the criticism, through the use of
modals may, might, could, would, epistemic verb seem, and
also conditional clauses.

According to Hyland (2000), the

principal purpose of hedges in reviews is to mitigate the

interpersonal damage of critical comments.

Hedging in

criticisms is found in four reviews from each of the Thai

and English review sets, as illustrated in the following
examples, with the hedges underlined.
Example 30 [ThHisl] Since it is a collection of 100

articles from Dr. Prasert, as mentioned earlier,
the uniqueness of the content might be a
problem.
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Example 31 [EngHis6] ^ this book has weakness, it is that
Kappeler concludes with only a brief analysis of

Soviet nationality policy: the Russian empire's
final demise took place only in 1991 and the
opportunity has been missed to write a book that

encompassed the whole of Russia's imperial
experience.

The way that reviewers withhold personal

responsibility is also found in the data of both languages
and in both disciplines.

In this strategy, the reviewer

can "make the criticism more diffuse by shifting its source
elsewhere" (Hyland, 2000, p.58).

It seems reviewers in

English employ this strategy more than Thai reviewers.

That is, just three of the criticisms with this strategy
are found in Thai whereas ten of them are found in the

English data.

It also should be noted that in these

criticisms with this strategy, most of the reviewers
decided to choose

^the reader' as the one who suffers from

the weakness of the book rather than mention themselves

directly.

Example 32 [EngHisl] The reader's biggest complaint is not
with the author but with the publisher, for the
lack of footnotes.
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Example 33 [EngEcon4]It all made for a useful survey of the
literature, but the reader is so inundated with
a plethora of taxonomies that little emerges
that is unique to von Tunzelman.
The use of metadiscourse, text about the discourse

moves of the text itself (Hyland 2000), is also a strategy
found in both Thai and English reviews even though the
results show that Thai reviewers did not use this strategy
much. Writer may engage in this strategy by previewing with
topic sentences the criticisms their review text is about

to present.

Only one criticism is found using this

strategy in Thai reviews whereas seven are found in

English.

According to Hyland (2000), this strategy has the

effect of bracketing negative comments from the general
positive flow.

Shown below are the examples in which the

reviewers signal their criticism explicitly with
metadiscourse.

Example 34 [ThEconS] However, Wolden Bello's ^Tragedy or
Slam' contains several important weaknesses as
shown below

Example 35 [EngEcon3] There are some errors.

Brazelton

suggests that the Keyserling Council avoided a

65

recession after World War II in 1849 (p, 54).
But in fact there was a recession in 1948-1949.

Labeling criticism as a personal opinion is also a
strategy found in the data.

However, the criticisms with

this strategy are found only in the English reviews in
economics. According to Hyland (1996), personal attribution

can be used to soften a claim by leaving it open to the
reader's judgment to decide whether it is true or not.

Thus, by this strategy, the criticism is mitigated because
the reviewer indicates that the criticism is just his/her
own judgment and it might be different from others'
opinions.

An example is shown below.

Example 36 [EngEcon5] In my opinion, the only disappointing
chapter is the introduction, which does

injustice to the fine subsequent chapters.
The following chapter summarizes the findings of the
analysis and its applications.
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CHAPTER

FOUR

CONCLUSIONS AND APPLICATIONS

Conclusions

The results of my move analysis show that the overall
organization of Thai and English book reviews in both

disciplines are similar.

Specifically, the book reviews

are normally composed of four general moves, beginning with
the introduction of the book, followed by the outline and
evaluation of the book, and finally ending with the
reviewer's recommendation of the book.

These similarities

across the reviews might suggest that these structural

moves are universal for the book review genre.
The study, however, also reveals a number of

differences between the two languages and between the two
disciplines in the frequency and realization of different

move sub-functions.

Between the Thai and English reviews,

one notable difference is that the Thai reviews seem to be

more personal and less formal than the English reviews.

This personal style is seen, for example, in the ways that
the Thai reviews contain elaborated flattery of the author;
in addition, the books reviewed are sometimes
contextualized in terms of non-academic events.
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In Thai, reviewers also add much information about the

credibility of the author and his/her work.

This feature

indicates that the author is also an important aspect of
what the reviewer is evaluating.

In contrast, English

reviewers tend to only briefly mention who the author is,
usually offering only information about where s/he is

working and his/her current position.

Thus, when a Thai

reviewer has to write an English book review, s/he may need
to be aware that putting in large amount of information
about the author might seem quite marked in an English
journal.

Interestingly, in terms of politeness strategies, in a

few instances, the Thai reviewers seem less personal than
the English reviewers, at least when it comes to expressing
criticisms.

None of the Thai reviewers label their

criticisms as the reviewer's personal opinions whereas some
English reviewers do.

Thai reviewers, in fact, seem less

critical overall in their reviews than the English
reviewers.

Some of Thai reviews in the data, in fact, do

not contain any criticism at all.

In addition, in pairing

praise and criticism, which is the most frequent mitigation
strategy in the Thai and English reviews. Thai reviewers

seem to subordinate their criticism to their praise, making
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praise the main idea.

In contrast, in the English reviews,

when praise and criticism are paired, criticism is
foregrounded as the main idea of the sentence.

One might speculate on several reasons for these

different approaches to criticism in the Thai and English
reviews.

The downplaying of criticism in the Thai texts,

for example, may be because book reviews published in Thai
are seen as texts for introducing good books to readers.

Thus, if there are many weaknesses in or potential
criticisms of a book, such a book may not be seen as
meriting a review in a journal.
society is quite small.

Also, Thai academic

Since the author and the reviewer

might know each other personally, maybe as colleagues, the
reviewer may believe that it is more important to maintain

their good relationship rather than to make enemies by
criticizing the author's book.

Fakhri (2004), for example,

found that "Thai scholars seem to avoid challenging others'
research, exhibit little assertiveness, and even engage in
self-criticism" (p.1123).

Similarly, Ahmad (1997), who

studied the overall organizational moves in research

article introductions written in Malay, asserted that the

close-knit academic relationships in the Malaysian
scientific community might make writers feel uncomfortable
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pointing out weaknesses of their colleagues.

Since Thai

academic society is a similarly small community, this could
be a reason why Thai reviewers put fewer criticisms in
their reviews than do the English reviewers, whose reviews
are published in journals with a wider international
audience.

Pedagogical Applications
The findings of this study can help both Thai and
English writers to become aware of differences between

academic book reviews in other languages and to better meet
the expectations for book reviews they need to
write.

Since, as Hyland (2000) has discussed, a book

review can be a first publication for novice scholars and

therefore a way into the academic community.

Academic

newcomers, such as graduate students, who are learning to
write book reviews could benefit from instruction on

discourse features if this genre.

Although brief materials

have been developed for teaching academic book reviews in

English (Swales & Feak, 2004), they have not incorporated
cross-cultural comparisons of reviews in different

languages.

Attention to such differences could be helpful
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for students who may need to write reviews in more than one

language and academic context.
Below, I outline teaching materials I have developed
for instructing ESL graduate students, especially Thai

students, to write book reviews in English, and eventually
Thai, for those Thai students who may write book reviews in
Thai journals.

The materials include tasks that aim to

help students become aware of differences between reviews

in the two languages through text analysis and application
to their own writing.
Task One

The aim of Task One is to help students build their
knowledge of the rhetorical organization of book reviews.
In this task, a book review is cut into four parts, and the

students have to rearrange them in their original order.
Each part reflects one of structural moves of book reviews

-- Introducing the Book, Outlining the Book, Highlighting
Parts of the Book, and Providing Closing Evaluation of the
Book.

The students have to discuss in pairs the features

of each part and why they put them in the order they did.
Then the instructor can lead the whole class in discussion

of what the pairs found in terms of the four structural
moves of book reviews.
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The Task. The following excerpts (a-d) are taken from

a book review published in History, Summer 2001, Vol. 29
Issue 4.

With a partner, rearrange these parts into their

original order.

Discuss what the book reviewer is doing in

each part and why you arranged them in the order you did.

(a) Davis combines twelve chronologically organized,
thematic essays with specific primary source

documents and archival images for each that help
to elucidate the issue being considered. The
content-specific essays and the more open-ended
documents should stimulate student interest and

encourage discussion. Students and teachers alike

will find much here to challenge stereotypical
assumptions and to prompt critical thinking and
analysis, as interpretative frameworks are
constructed and defended.

(b) The essays are well written and provide an
excellent overview of the themes and issues that
defined the movement. Contributors to this
collection are well versed in the field and

include such notable scholars as Adam Fairclough,
Hugh Davis Graham, Patricia Sullivan, and William
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L. Van Deburg. Readers will also appreciate the
excellent chronology of the movement that is

included and the generous suggestions for further
reading. The work is also invaluable because it
expands the traditional breadth of the civil

rights movement as it is typically defined in U.
S. history survey courses. Davis presents the
movement as one that was national in scope and
more complex than the rural southern versus urban

northern dichotomy that some textbooks present.

Additionally, the volume expands the chronological
definition of the movement by examining earlytwentieth-century antecedents to the struggle and
by following its aftermath into the economic

conditions of the early 1990s.
(c) The book also expands knowledge of the civil
rights movement by focusing on some of the lesser
known events and a few unsung heroes of the
period. In using this approach, Davis is able to
make clear that the struggle for equal rights for

African American people was one that energized and
mobilized ordinary people from all walks of life

to work for a common goal. The extraordinary
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efforts of those ordinary people changed the
history of a nation forever.

(d) Educators who have long been seeking a
comprehensive textbook for studying the American
civil rights movement will be pleased by the fine

volume that Jack E. Davis, an assistant professor
of history at the University of AlabamaBirmingham, has produced as part of the Blackwell

Readers in American Social and Cultural History.
The Civil Rights Movement is an ideal text for use
in upper-division courses that focus on the
movement, but it would also serve well as

ancillary reading for a United States history
survey.

Task Two

Task Two is designed to help students recognize the

differences in the sub-functions of Move 1 (Introducing the
Book) between Thai and English.

In this task, students

have to discuss the differences they find between two

groups of the excerpts provided in the task.

Since my

study shows that Thai reviews seem to be more personal and
contain more details about the book's publication and about
the author, this task might help students note these
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differences and become aware of these features when they
have to write their own reviews. The texts in this task are

from Move 1 (Introducing the book) of reviews published in
academic journals in Thai and English.
The Task. The texts in group A and B are from move one

(Introducing the Book) in book reviews published in Thai

and English academic journals respectively. Read through
the texts in both groups and compare and discuss any
differences you note between them with your partner.
Group A

1.)

Prasert Na Nagara's Life and Works is a 571-page-book,
collecting professors Prasert Na Nagara's works and

interviews.

The works in this book were collected by

Professor Niyada Lausunthara, the editor.

Kasetsart

University published this edition to honor Professor

Presert Na Nagara for doing good things for Kasetsart
University and the nation, as a venerable person who
is worthy of academic respect.
Although the educational background of Professor
Prasert Na Nagara, also known as Ajarn Prasert, is

indicated clearly in that he got Master's and Ph.D. in
statistics from Cornell University, his famous works
are mostly in Thai studies.
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With knowledge in

Mathematics, and interest in linguistics, literature,
science, music, etc, he is renowned as one who has the
knowledge in various fields.

(Translated from a book review published in Journal of St.
John, Vol. 2, No. 2, 1999.)
2.)

This is another book that mentioned "revolution."

offers a point of view about the revolution of
financial matters which is different from the

political resolution that other people are usually
talking about in this year.

It is a point of view

that emphasizes the scattering of power to local

regions.

It is a new point of view that few people

can present systematically and concisely, and it is
also easy to understand.

The name of Jaras Suwanmala can guarantee the
book well because he is an associate professor from

the faculty of political science, Chulalongkorn
University, with whom all local politicians are
familiar.

Besides teaching economics and local

politics, Jaras Suwanmala is also the best at

researching new knowledge for publicity usage, with
imagination, to resolve problems academically.
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His

It

education in economics and political science can
explain his intelligence very well.
(Translated from a book review published in Journal of
Thammasat University, Vol. 23, No. 2, 1997.)
Group B
1.)

The book summarises the first results of the second

phase of the Johns Hopkins Comparative Nonprofit
Sector Project. Such analysis is based on the
following principal questions: what are the basic

scale, structure and revenues of not-for-profit

organisations? How do these factors vary from country
to country? What factors seem to foster or hinder the

development of these organisations? What is the

special contribution that not-for-profit organisations
make?

"

(From a book review published in Economic Analysis, Vol. 3,
No. 1, 2000.)

2.)

The state of research and recent work upon legal
history of the sixteenth century is rather odd.

As a

result of recent studies much is known of

administration and of conciliar jurisdiction, of such
courts as Wards, and Augmentations, but the great
central courts at Westminster have received scant
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attention.

Indeed it is more serious than oddity when

one finds that more is known of the Court of Requests
than of the Chancery itself.

A full study of

Elizabethan Chancery is therefore much to be welcomed
both for it own sake and for improving the balance of
current knowledge about the court and legal

institutions of the Tudor century.
(From a book review published in The Historical Journal,
Vol. 11, No. 2, 1968.)
Task Three

Task Three is designed to introduce students to

various strategies for softening criticisms in published
reviews.

The excerpts in this task are from book reviews

in four academic journals in English—The Historian,
History, Journal of Economic Issues, and The Economic
Journal. Prior to this task, the instructor could describe

and illustrate the features of each mitigation strategy.
Students could then complete the following task of reading

each criticism carefully and labeling it with the strategy
used.

The Task. Next to each of the following criticisms,

write the letter of the mitigation strategy used.

a. Syntactically subordinating or coordinating a
praise to/with a criticism
b. Using hedges

c. Labeling criticism as a personal opinion
d. Withholding personal responsibility
e. Using metadiscourse

_1. In my opinion, the only disappointing chapter is the
introduction, which does injustice to the fine
subsequent chapters. {The Economic Journal, Vol.
112, No. 477, 2002)

_2. It all made for a useful survey of the literature,
but the reader is so inundated with a plethora of
taxonomies that little emerges that is unique to von
Tunzelman. {Journal of Economic Issues, Vol.31, No.
1, 1997)

_3. There are some errors.

Brazelton suggests that the

Keyserling Council avoided a recession after World
War II in 1849 (p. 54).

But in fact there was a

recession in 1948-1949. {Journal of Economic Issues,
Vol.36, No. 1, 2002)

_4. This seems trite and simplistic.

{Journal of

Economic Issues, Vol.36, No. 1, 2002)
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5. It does suffer from a number of minor, yet
embarrassing, errors (such as repeated reference to
"Fort Donaldson" instead of "Fort Donelson"), but on

the whole it makes a worthy contribution to fields
of both political history. {Historian, Vol.63, No.
1, 2000)

_6. The reader's biggest complaint is not with the
author but with the publisher, for the lack of
footnotes. {Historian, Vol.61, No. 1, 1998)

1. While Berkin offers a nice synthesis of the

literature on the impact of the American Revolution,
the last chapter flags at the end because the author

does not suggest the relationship between post war
thinking about white women and the gender ideology
that evolves in the nineteen century. {Historian,
Vol.61, No. 1, 1998)

_8. Each essay is a full and scholarly treatment of it
subject, although in a review of this length it
would be individious to single out particular
chapters. {History, Vol.87, No. 288, 2002)

_9. If this book has weakness, it is that Kappeler
concludes with only a brief analysis of Soviet
nationality policy. {History, Vol.88, No. 289, 2003)
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10. The conceptual outline of the book contains two
main problems. {Historian, Vol.63, No. 1, 2000)
Task

Four

Since there are various strategies that can be used to

soften a criticism. Task Four is designed to help students
practice using those strategies.

By this task, the

students can build their skills for writing criticism.

In

this task, the students have to use their knowledge about
mitigating strategies to create original sentences.

The

However, the instructor should lead the students to discuss

the answers of how each strategy affects their criticisms

in different degree and to Thai or English reviews they
should belong.

The Task. Rewrite the criticisms below by using other
mitigation strategies you have learned.
1.

It might be a problem for a reader who is not familiar

with Vietnamese language because the author spells
Vietnamese words in real Vietnamese accent.

2.

However, Wolden Hello's Tragedy or Siam contains
several important weaknesses as shown below.

3.

By neglecting the capitalism crisis from a Marxist

perspective. Hello proposes the resolution that might
be finally a dead end.
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4.

As my predatory state' model (Lai, 1988) is

prominently identified by Roy and the editor with the
NPE approach, this is clearly not a consummation I
would wish.

Task Five

After the students have learned about the structural

moves and the mitigation strategies in book reviews. Task

five asks the students to apply all this knowledge to write
their own review of a textbook.

The Task. Write a review of a new published textbook

that you are interested in, drawing on the structural moves
you have learned.

Also, your review must contain at least

two strategies to mitigate your criticisms.

As you write,

imagine that an editor of an international academic journal
is waiting to consider your review to be published in the
next issue.

Directions for Further Research

The findings of the present study and its applications
can help both instructors and students better understand

book reviews from different cultures and disciplines.
However, since this is just a small study, it would be

helpful to have further research in this area, using a
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larger corpus of reviews from a number of disciplines to
avoid inaccurate generalizations.

Moreover, there should

be more research in other academic genres in Thai and
English to help us better understand the similarities and

differences of more genres in these two languages and to
develop teaching materials that address students' academic

writing needs effectively.
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